

TOWN OF POMONA PARK TOWN COUNCIL & PUBLIC MEETING AGENDA SEPTEMBER 9, 2020 – 6:00 PM AT TOWN HALL FOR COUNCIL MEMBERS ONLY VIA TELECONFERENCE. Call 1-888-204-5987 Access Code is 3674654#

PLEDGE TO FLAG -

CALL MEETING TO ORDER AND WELCOME VISITORS - Please speak at full volume so everyone on the call can hear. Please take a moment of silence for Virginia Butler and Sharon Johnson.

CORRESPONDENCE

Town Clerk

ADOPT MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS, IF ANY

• Town Council Minutes for 7/14/20 and 8/11/20.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS INCLUDING COMMITTEE REPORTS

- Kelly Krupski Treasurer Financial Review, Bills
- Councilwoman Mead Tree Board
- Mayor Svingala Parks & Rec

GUEST SPEAKERS

None

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS

None

NEW BUSINESS

- Attorney Sherar 549 W. Main Notice of Application for Tax Deed
- Clerk Approval to pay Mittauer Invoice 20351 \$11,160.00
- Clerk Ordinance 2016-15 Schedule of Administrative & Zoning Fees
- Coronavirus Covid19

Q & A / Comments / Announcements

ADJOURN

NOTICE: If a person decides to appeal any decision made by the Town Council of Pomona Park with respect to ANY MATTER CONSIDERED AT THIS MEETING OR HEARING, they will need a record of the proceedings, and for such purpose, they may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based. FL 286.0105

PLEDGE OF CIVILITY

We will be respectful of one another even when we disagree. We will direct all comments to the issues. We will avoid personal attacks.

Town of Pomona Park Correspondence List for September 9, 2020

1.	Script for Virtual Public Meeting	1
2.	Town Council Meeting Minutes 7/14/20 & 8/11/202	-21
3.	Notice of App for Tax Deed22	-23
4.	Mittauer Invoice 20351	-24
5.	Ordinance 2016-1525	5-27
6.	Upcoming Events	28

SCRIPT FOR VIRTUAL PUBLIC MEETING

Town Council Meeting- September 9, 2020 Statement of the Mayor

Pursuant to Executive Order No. 20-69, issued by the Office of Governor Ron Desantis on March 20, 2020, municipalities may conduct meetings of their governing boards without having a quorum of its members present physically or at any specific location, and utilizing communications media technology such as telephonic or video conferencing, as provided by Section 120.54(5)(b)2, Florida Statutes.

This meeting was advertised on the Town's website, marquee, bulletin board, sent out to the agenda email of those requesting agendas and placed in the Palatka Daily newspaper.

Here are the rules set forth for this meeting. All participants except the Mayor and Clerk shall mute their phones. The Mayor will do a roll call by seat for the Council and Attorney for attendance. Each person will unmute their phone to respond to the roll call and then place themselves back on mute. The Mayor will ask each council member for their feedback on the topic being discussed. After all council members have spoken the Mayor will open the questions and comments on that topic to the public. The citizens must give their name and address prior to their question or comment.

A Council member must identify themselves by name before making their Motion and second. All votes will be taken by the Mayor by roll call vote.

Council members, are you comfortable with all the notice provisions set forth and these uniform rules of procedures we have established for this Virtual meeting? Await response in the affirmative... then say

Thank you. We will begin the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.



Town of Pomona Park - Town Council & Public Hearing Meeting Minutes Tuesday, July 14, 2020 (6pm) This meeting was held VIA TELECONFERENCE. Call 1888-204-5987 Access Code is 3674654#

Mayor Joseph Svingala presided. Council present were Dr. Robert Warren, Lynda Linkswiler, CarrieAnn Evans, Patricia Mead, James Griffin, and Victor Szatkowski were all present. Attorney Sherar, Clerk Donna Fontana and Treasurer Kelly Krupski were present.

Mayor Joseph Svingala led in the pledge to the flag. There was a moment of silence for residents Rosemary Taylor, Ella Maude Hayden, and Rosemary Combs. Mayor Svingala called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and welcomed everyone.

The Mayor asked all council members if they were comfortable with all the notice provisions set forth and these uniform rules of procedures we have established for this virtual meeting? The Mayor took a roll call and it was unanimous that all council approved.

Clerk read correspondence.

Meeting Minutes:

The Mayor requested approval of the Minutes from 6/9/2020 Special Meeting Minutes 6/18/20 and 6/29/20. Councilwoman Evans made a Motion for approval of 6/9, 6/18 and 6/29/20 minutes and it was seconded by Councilman Griffin. Councilman Warren said, on page 8 of the 6/9 minutes about ½ way down the page it says 6 people voted yes and 1 no and I was the one that was no and in parentheses it says abstained. The Clerk said, I will fix that. They were uanimously approved.

Unfinished Business:

Treasurer Krupski gave the financial review. There were no questions.

Councilwoman Linkswiler for Beautification Committee said, she didn't really have anything to report because they haven't had a meeting. I do want to say a big thank you for the sign at the Community Center being taken care of. That was really a thorn in my side and I'm happy to see it looking beautiful again. Mayor said, Lynda with that I know you wanted to paint the flower box under the sign red like Town Hall. I asked the Maintenance Supervisor, Bruce, that when he was doing that work, when he finished to please paint that box white just to give you a better base for your red if you still want to do that. Lynda said it will show up dirty from the mud splashing in a short time, so I'll try to get out there and get that done. I wanted to put more flowers in it but its so hot right now I don't know if they will survive. Mayor said, you've been doing a great job Lynda, really appreciate it. Lynda said, I love it. Mayor said, and we love you.

Guest Speakers:

None.

Public Hearing items:

None.

New Business:

Proposed Millage Rate – Clerk explained the DR420 Certification of Taxable Value. Last year's millage was 5.7124. The new roll back number is 5.2973. We are just a couple hundred dollars more than what we were last year by staying with the roll back. Clerk asked if the roll back is what they want to do or do they want to go higher which would be a tax increase. We would have to do special notifications for the newspaper to notify them of a tax increase. Do you want to stay with the roll back rate? Mayor said, as for me, I'll start this off. I think Donna did a great job here and I am totally satisfied with the roll back rate and I believe the whole community would be. Attorney Sherar said, wait a minute Donna, we need to vote something because we can't go, we've got to vote for the higher rate otherwise we can't vote for a lower, no we have to vote for a lower rate. We've either got to vote for one because we can't go in one direction or the other. Mayor said, Craig, what you're saying is, we can't at a later date choose to go higher from what we choose tonight. We can always choose to go lower. Attorney said, if you choose the roll back rate that means you can't go over the 5.2973. The Clerk said, that's correct however, that is not until I do the certification. The certification is not due until August 4th and since I'll be taking off sometime that week, I'll be doing the certification that Friday before I leave. We've got basically until, we can still do our budget workshops and we can still change it. The certification is what tells them that you all have agreed that this is going to be your proposed millage. The Clerk said, I wanted to hear if the Council is even interested in going any higher. This basically is going to leave our budget where it was last year and considering everything that everybody's been through this past year, that is what our recommendation is to leave it with the roll back. Attorney said, at law you've got to figure you're going to have a 5% uncollectible rate and we've been having a much higher collectible rate than that but this year would be a year where you may not even get anybody to get to that uncollectible rate. You might have higher and I realize that that involves revenue shifting but I just throw that out there. If you go below your budget, you'll be eating into your reserves. Clerk said, yes but there are several things this year that we have not done because of what's been going on this year. We had allocated a lot of money to spend on different projects that we did not spend. We've still got a good reserve and eventually it will get caught up with those payments. It is the Council's decision if they want to stick with the roll back or if they're entertaining a higher rate. Attorney said, I'm just reminding people of stuff, so we don't have an oops. I'm probably the wrong person to be doing this because this budget stuff I'm terrible at. Mayor said, its like Donna said, we budgeted in a lot of different areas this past year or current year that we have not spent. One of them is \$25,000 as our share of the grant that has still after almost 2 years not been approved by anyone above us. That money is still sitting there also. Does anybody on the council have a question. Councilwoman Mead said, is this something that we have to vote on tonight? Clerk said, you don't have to vote on it, its just that I'm going to start preparing a budget based on what recommendation you guys are doing. You're official vote is going to be after the certification so we definitely have to know prior to that certification date which is the 29th, what you want to do because we can't be changing it that close because I can't get all the figures redone. Mayor said, I thought you said you were certifying August 4th? Clerk said, August 4th is the drop dead date that it has to be certified by. I'll be doing it ahead of time because I'm going to be taking off. Mayor said, so don't we need to vote previous to you doing that? Can we vote tonight instead of pushing everything out? Clerk said, you absolutely can. Mayor said, does anybody have a proposal here? Then we can discuss more if you want. Would someone like to propose... Councilwoman Evans said, I make a Motion that we leave it at the roll back. Councilman Szatkowski seconded the Motion. Mayor asked for anymore discussion on the roll back.

Councilman Warren said, are there any large capital items that we could neglect or not do. I know that the sign we had budgeted \$18,000 I think, the illuminated sign. Were there any other capital items such as that that we could eliminate if we need the money? Clerk said, we are going to have less items in our capital budget identified to spend this year because you guys bought so many things that were needed for the maintenance department this year. There are still some things. I'm still going to roll that sign into the budget. That does not mean that it has to be purchased. You may decide during the year we're getting in some of the revenues that we weren't sure about and so let's go ahead and proceed with that project or you may say, we're not comfortable yet with proceeding so we're not going to do that. Even if its in the budget you do not have to approve it. I would still have to come before the Council and ask for approval to buy that. There's not going to be very many capital items unless you all have something in mind that you want to include in the budget. You are going to see the preliminary budget at our first workshop. Once we have that you can look at what everything is and then that's when we'll start talking about other things that you want to just put in there as a place holder just in case we decide to do those other projects. Councilman Warren asked, do you have any dates for those meetings? Mayor said, let's get our vote done and then we'll talk about that. Councilwoman Mead said, are we voting on this before we see the budget? Clerk said, yes because you can change it, so if we get into.. Councilwoman Mead said, we can change it after we vote on it. Clerk said, yes ma'am. Once you get into the workshops if you decide, you know what, I want it to be lower than this, I can't imagine that or I think we need to put more money into the budget then you can tell me let's change the millage if everybody votes that, not at a workshop. Councilwoman Mead said, this vote is not necessarily binding? Clerk said, Craig would have to tell me whether or not, I think that it's not because for me this is just for me to start working on the budget based on that millage that you are considering. Attorney said, that's correct. Until you actually have your budget hearings. What she's basically looking for a consensus. There's no resolution or anything else, she's just looking for a consensus. Attorney said, anything on the budget has to be done by ordinance to be binding so since it's a resolution its non binding because it won't have any legal effect because it hasn't been noticed and an ordinance hasn't been prepared, there's no reading and all the rest of that. There's no publication. Clerk said, yes and no. You choose what the millage is going to be. When I do the certification which is prior to the actual hearings on the 1st reading for the budget ordinance and the final reading for the budget ordinance. The ordinance doesn't get voted on until after I've done the certification, so what we are saying is, you can still change it. We will have a couple of budget workshops. you'll still be able to change it if you want to prior to that certification date. Councilwoman Linkswiler asked, Donna didn't you say the date has to be before you went on your vacation? I'm trying to find out if we're going to have these budget meetings before you certify these things this month, Donna, before you go on vacation. Clerk said, yes. Councilwoman Linkswiler said, well I asked to be put in the budget since there's never probably going to be a grant for it and that is to repair the steps at the Community Center. We haven't been using it so it hasn't been urgent but during the time we're not using it might be a good time to get the work done. That's something I do plan to bring up when we're talking about the budget. Clerk said, you may recall that we included that in the CDBG grant as one of the items. Councilwoman Mead said, she's saying she doesn't think the grant's going to happen. Councilwoman Linkswiler said, yeah you just said it hasn't happened for 2 years and nothing is happening this year so who knows when it will ever happen. Clerk said, we don't know yet, they have not notified us that the grant process has opened up. Correct Kelly? Mayor asked, did we lose her?

If there's no other questions, how about anybody not on the council who's listening in, any questions, comments, concerns? Nothing I'll take the vote and I will start the vote with Seat 4 Councilwoman Pat, Pat said Yay, Seat 5 Councilman Jim, Seat 6 Councilman Vic, Vic said Yes, Seat 3 Councilwoman CarrieAnn, CarrieAnn said Yes, Seat 2 Councilwoman Lynda, Lynda said Yes, Seat 1 Councilman Dr. Bob, Bob said Yes, Seat 5 Councilman Jim, Jim said Yes. Mayor said, Seat 5, Clerk said, he said yes. Mayor said, as Mayor Yes. That's unanimous Donna.

We want to discuss the First Baptist Church on Holly Street, speed bumps. I did not want to go in that direction as the church had requested us, but we did look into it. We are told legally we cannot put crosswalks there. That's what I wanted to do without the bumps. You can't put the crosswalks unless you have sidewalks, so according to what we've been told that creates a false pretense of safety without the sidewalks. If we're going to do anything, its going to be speed bumps and I would like some input from the Council on that. Councilwoman Mead said, what constitutes a crosswalk? Just drawing lines on the road? Mayor said yeah and a sign in each direction saying pedestrian crossing, but we've been told that we can't do it. Clerk said, it would open up a big liability for us because like Joe said, they're saying that once you put that up there you are giving them a false sense of safety. You are also opening it up for handicap people to go across that crosswalk and it does not conform to what DOT requires which is sidewalks. Councilwoman Mead asked, can we move the speed bumps off of Perry over there cause we don't use them on Perry anymore. Clerk said, well my concern with that is right now you may have originally put those speed bumps there for the fitness center, I'm not sure, but I think that the most amount of traffic that you're getting is to the beach. Once we open that beach up again you're still going to have a lot of traffic on Perry. Mayor said, yeah, it wasn't a lot of the people utilizing the fitness center that were speeding up and down that road. It was the individuals utilizing the beach speeding back and forth. Councilwoman Evans asked, so what is the issue by the church? Mayor said, I guess a couple of times they have people going through there pretty fast when the church is in, I believe its Wednesday nights and Sundays. Councilwoman Evans said, then they should hire a cop to do crash control. Clerk said, if you look on page 36 at the bottom of that, where I received information from Putnam County regarding the crosswalks and all. She says that she recommends traffic cones are purchased by the church and placed out on each side of the road during church service and removed after. This will have a greater effect than a permanent sign. That is what the County has recommended instead of crosswalks, but we also have the other option of doing speed bumps if that's what you all wanted to do. Councilwoman Evans said, they should rent a cop and Councilwoman Mead agreed. Councilwoman Linkswiler said, I feel like the cones would be more effective and less costly. Clerk said, the cones would be their responsibility and nothing to do with us. A lot of churches do the cones. Mayor said, well that would be up to us. We make a decision if we're going to do something or we're not going to do anything then the rest is left up to the church, what they're going to do. Councilwoman Linkswiler asked, so the speed bumps would be on Holly St. not on 308B? Mayor said, no, Holly St. Clerk said, Lynda we own Holly St., but we do not own 308B. That is a County road. Attorney said, but if you put speed bumps on there you are putting speed bumps to stop something that is happening once a week. Mayor said, twice. Attorney said, whereas if they rent a cop the cop can sit there and park with his lights on and that will probably pretty much slow everybody down. Plus, it also helps the town out because it looks like there's a cop in town. Mayor said, that's none of our concern. What the church does to rectify the situation is their concern not ours. Ours is we cannot put a crosswalk in legally and the question

4

is and if there's no motion its fine with me, do we put speed bumps, or we do not put speed bumps. What they do from that point is totally up to them. Mayor said, let's cut to the chase here. Does anybody want to make a motion for speed bumps for Holly St. for the church? Second? Last, 3rd time. Ok its done, we're not doing anything. Thank you very much the rest will be up to the church.

We need to speak about budget workshop dates. I want to do that last. I want to speak about Covid-19. We're not making any changes in the town as to what we're doing at this point right now, nothing. I cannot tell you what next month's meeting will be, or the budget workshops will be. At this point the Governor has extended our right to have our meetings this way. telecommunications until July 31st. Whether he extends that or not, I don't know, I can't see that he won't with the way things is going in this state. That's where we're at. Councilman Warren asked, do we need his approval to do it locally in the County? Mayor said, no by law Doc, that we have to meet in person unless the Governor says we don't have to and that's the situation we're in now. The Governor says we don't have to. He also says we can meet here if we can do the 6 feet between each other, but he's given the approval not to meet in person. I'm only hoping that he continues that through August and September, but again its totally up to him, so I don't know where we're going to be at. With that said, I cannot see, let me finish Doc, with that said, I can't see holding budget workshops in this manner here. You cannot get the proper communication. I personally would like to hold the budget workshops at the Community Center where we can use the 6 foot distancing and the face masks. If anybody has a problem with that, say so but that's where I'm at with it. Councilman Warren said, its certainly not the best thing to do from a medical point of view. Doc, what's my other option? Councilman Warren said, well that's a different story entirely. Clerk said, I could set up a Zoom meeting. A Zoom meeting is similar to what you all did for your training for Ethics, however you would actually be on camera, so you would see each other and you would hear each other talk. Councilwoman Mead said, some of us do not have that capability. I don't. Clerk said, you don't have a camera? She said, no. Clerk said, then you would just be audio with no video. Councilwoman Evans said, listen and you've got dogs barking in the background. Councilwoman Mead said, I'm having problems understanding what the Mayor is saying already. Mayor said, pertaining to what Pat? Attorney said, Zoom meeting work better because the equipment is better than a telephone. You don't have a laptop Pat? Councilwoman Mead said, no, I have a computer which doesn't have a camera and I have a landline. I don't see any reason why we can't meet at the Community Center, there's plenty enough space in there that we could sit way more than 6 feet and there are not going to be that many of us going. Mayor said, I agree with that Pat, whole heartedly. Clerk said, if there's anyone that feels uncomfortable, we could still do teleconference for them and the public. What do you think of that? Councilwoman Evans said, I agree. Mayor said, alright, that's the way we'll go. They'll be at the Community Center, there will be 6 foot minimum distancing and face masks will be required or don't come. Councilwoman Evans said, the Community can be on video or phone conference. Clerk said, if we're not going to do Zoom then we'll just stay with the teleconference for the community. Councilwoman Mead asked, how many meetings are you going to plan. Mayor said, as little as possible. Clerk said, I'd like to have 2. That's how many we had last year and it worked out fine. Clerk said, I just need to have 2 this month to make sure that you are fine with the millage. I only have until the end of this month to certify that millage. In August you may decide you're fine with the budget the way that we've prepared it or you may want another one. We can decide that at a later date.

Councilwoman Mead said, as long as we don't decide to go up on millage. Clerk said, yes, you can't do that after the 31st. Mayor said, do you need a vote on that millage before you do what you have to do? Clerk said, you just did give me a vote unless you guys change it. Mayor said, now you can hit your August 4th deadline? Clerk said, yes. Councilwoman Mead asked what dates do we have in mind? Clerk said, usually Monday and Tuesday work well for everyone. Would you want it on a Monday or Tuesday? CarrieAnn, I'll give you the first option since you're a working lady. Mayor said, CarrieAnn and Lynda work. CarrieAnn said, I would need 6 pm and it doesn't matter what day. Mayor asked Lynda, how about you? CarrieAnn said, I can't do a whole lot because my husband's leaving in 3 weeks for 8 months so I'm not spending a bunch of time sitting in meetings if possible. Clerk said, hopefully there won't be many differences from last year. Clerk said, how about the 21st at 6pm, that's Tuesday? Lynda said, I like Tuesday better than Monday, Monday is always hard for me. Clerk asked if everybody else is good with Tuesday at 6pm? Mayor said, that sounds good. Clerk said, ok then the other one will be the following Tuesday which will be the 28th at 6pm? There were no objections so the workshop dates were set. Mayor asked, is this just going to be the millage or are you going to be prepared? Clerk said, yes. Mayor said, Donna will be prepared by the 21st, not only with this millage but with this budget. Each of you will get the budget in hand previous to the 21st. Please go through it with a fine tooth comb and individually call Donna in advance of the 21st with any concerns you may have. This will shorten these budget meetings right up. Councilwoman Evans said, don't forget you have to have Beautification have their budget ready. Clerk and Mayor agreed. Councilman Warren said something about if the Governor shuts down all meetings and the Mayor said then we will deal with what we're dealt that's all. Councilman Warren said they just did that in California, no indoor meetings. Attorney said, isn't there an extra laptop floating around Donna? Clerk said, no. Attorney said, let's plan it the way we've planned it and if they shut it down Donna, you and I will get ready, we'll canvas everybody. I've got 2 laptops and we'll just get it figured out. We can contingency ourselves for the next 3 hours. Mayor said, Craig, as long as you brought it up, let me put my 2 cents in now. Councilwoman Pat Mead doesn't have one, she's not used to working with one. If we put one in her lap, I don't think she'll be very comfortable with us giving her one and say here's what you have to do. Attorney said, we can Kelly our I/T guy set it up, you hit 2 buttons. Its up to you Joe, we'll do whatever you want. Let's see what happens. We've got a plan, if it doesn't work, Donna and I will get it figured out. Mayor said, ok. Clerk said, these meetings have been going very well. You guys have voted on some pretty important stuff in these meetings, ordinances and resolutions and so we'll have to deal with that if the Governor does that. Mayor said, Donna's going to prepare the budget, you will get a hard copy of it. Please, please go through it, come up with all your questions and get them to Donna before the 21st. They'll be a way to get you answers on your questions without sunshining and we'll make this as simple as possible. I don't want to put anybody on this Council in a position for a meeting that they're not comfortable with. That's not fair to anybody. We'll take it as it comes to us. With that, I have one last thing. Actually, next month is nothing except our meeting here and there's nothing set for the budget workshops at all next month. These 2 are this month. What I have to finish the night off with is, we're going to hire a temporary, part time maintenance employee. Last year we hired full time with Jeff, 40 hours a week until Bruce came back. This year I'm choosing to go with part time, 25 hours a week and whoever that person is to work a minimum of 2 weeks after Bruce comes back to help Bruce get his feet back on the ground again. Then we'll take it from there. Vic are you listening? Councilman Vic Szatkowski? Vic said yes. Mayor said, I'm

having a tough time hearing you Vic. Here's what I'm doing, I think my son will be applying for the job. It's going in the paper this Thursday, Friday, Saturday. Applications need to be in by noon time Monday, or they will not be accepted. I believe that my son is going to put an application in. If he does, I will bow out from being any part of this hiring situation whatsoever. Vic as Mayor Pro Tem, you will interview and hire with the assistance of the Town Clerk. The two of you's, I'll have nothing to do with it. Vic said, ok. Mayor said, ok, with that I don't have anything else for the night. Does anybody else have anything? Councilwoman Mead said, I have a question. Donna does very well forwarding a lot of information that she gets to us and I noticed that there was something from the FL League of Cities about a 2020 FL cities stats survey that our name was not on there. There was a list of people that had turned it in, but we had not. Is there some reason for that? Clerk said, let me check into that Pat and I will let you know. Pat said, alrighty. Mayor said, anybody not on the Council have anything they would like to discuss? With that being said, thank you very much. You will be getting your budget shortly. Again, please go through it and get to Donna with any questions you have, and we will get back together on Tuesday July 21st, 6pm, one way or another. Good night. Clerk said, we need a motion. Mayor said, somebody give me a motion please. Councilwoman Evans made a motion to adjourn.

Questions and comments. - None

Upcoming events: Were reviewed from the packet.

Councilman Warren made a Motion to adjourn. Adjourned at 6:48 pm.

Page 1 of 13

Town of Pomona Park - Town Council & Public Hearing Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, August 11, 2020 (6pm) This meeting was held at Town Hall for Council only and for Public VIA TELECONFERENCE. Call 1-888-204-5987 Access Code is 3674654#

Mayor Joseph Svingala presided. Council present were Dr. Robert Warren, CarrieAnn Evans, Patricia Mead, James Griffin, and Victor Szatkowski were all present. Attorney Sherar, Deputy Clerk Kelly Krupski were present. Lynda Linkswiler and Clerk Donna Fontana were absent.

Mayor Joseph Svingala led in the pledge to the flag. There was a moment of silence for residents Beth Carter, one of the best supporters that this Town of Pomona Park has ever had in word and in print with the Crescent City Journal. We will surely miss Beth. Mayor Svingala called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and welcomed everyone. I just want to say one more time because of all she's done for us, God bless Beth and we will certainly, every one of us in this whole town will miss her input and her support.

Judy Szatkowski said, that it is hard to hear the Mayor. Lynda is probably not there because she had to admit her husband into the hospital today. Mayor said, I am right on top of my speaker and I can't speak much louder. I think the Attorney in the back of the room has ear muffs on because I'm so loud, but I will do my best and I'll have Kelly do as much as possible tonight so you do get the proper communication. Thanks Judy.

Deputy Clerk read correspondence.

The Mayor asked all council members if they were comfortable with all the notice provisions set forth and these uniform rules of procedures we have established for this virtual meeting? The Mayor took a roll call and it was unanimous that all council approved.

Meeting Minutes:

The Mayor requested approval of the Minutes from 7/21/2020, and 7/28/20. Councilwoman Evans made a Motion I adopt minutes of 7/21, and 7/28/20 minutes and it was seconded by Councilman Warren. The Mayor took a roll call. They were approved with 6 votes and 1 absent.

Unfinished Business:

Treasurer Krupski gave the financial review. There were no questions. Councilman Griffin asked about 335.14 on page 16. The mobile home licenses, it says \$370.99. That's per home? Treasurer said yes, that's something that we get from the County. The County sends it directly to us because they're who collects it. Councilman Griffin asked, we can use that for all the home? Treasurer said, I believe that's for new homes. That's what the County has sent us this year, so it changes every year. Councilman Griffin said, so I understand, all the mobile homes that are in Pomona Park, we get the sum of \$370.99? Treasurer said, for new mobile homes. Councilman Griffin asked, do we get a yearly license fee for those? Treasurer said, no sir. Councilman Griffin said, they don't have to buy a tag each year? Treasurer said, no sir. Mayor asked for any other discussions on the financials. Treasurer said, if there's no discussion on the financials and Lynda Linkswiler is not on the call, the next that we'll go down to is the New Business. Attorney Sherar and Council member Szatkowski for 171 Lake St. Mayor said, let me

just speak one second for Lynda Linkswiler for Beautification. I know I do at the end of the meeting so just in case something happens here, who knows. The Beautification will have a meeting 10am, Thursday morning at Mayor's Park under the pavilion. Everyone must wear a face mask for everybody else's safety.

Guest Speakers:

None.

Public Hearing items:

None.

New Business:

Attorney Sherar said, the issue is this. Mayor asked if everyone could hear the Attorney and several replied, no. Attorney said, this is the situation and I'll sum it up and Vic has got some issues and the perspective buyer has an attorney here, Lex Taylor and he and I have been talking about this. I sent something out, I don't know if everybody got it and I know Vic delivered something today too on this same issue. This is the property. Councilwoman Evans said, the attorney is echoing and cutting in and out. Councilwoman Mead said, we hear about every 4th word. Attorney asked if that is better and they said yes. This involves the property at 171 Lake St. which is where the kennels are. The lady is getting ready to sell the property. The new buyer is looking for a Zoning Letter, he raises. Let me ask you this, can everybody when you're not talking put your phone on mute? That might cut out a lot of the background that we're getting. The person that is purchasing the property trains service dogs and he's looking for a Zoning Letter or some kind of a comfort letter so if he buys the property he doesn't have to worry about doing that activity on the property. Attorney again asked everyone to mute their phones. We're trying to sort out 171 Lake St. In doing the research on this, I thought the property was zoned commercial, because the Property Appraiser for some reason has the front part of the property which is on Lake St. as a commercial use, which it is a commercial use but then they also have on the back of the property its low density residential. Apparently, the only official document that we have in Town as to the zoning of the property is the Zoning Map and it shows it as being AG. I've talked with Donna and Kelly to try and go back in the old ordinances and see if we can find any ordinance on the zoning and apparently, we've got nothing on the computer. There's a Zoning Map that says its AG. Vic in doing his research, which I think all of you got a copy of his paperwork. There's a notation from I guess some minutes, where in 1993 the owner of the property came up when the Town put in zoning and had issues and as Vic talks about in his summary, this was something which was supposed to be taken care but apparently never taken care of. Why its zoned AG now, I don't know. This is the only thing I can go by, if somebody can come up with something that shows the zoning was changed to something else, my opinion would change. I would recall to those of us that were here during the Comp Plan which was I know was Joe, Doc Warren, Pat, Vic was here at the end of it. This property came up and I remember us having a discussion because the lady came in to talk about it and somehow on the future land use the front part of that property got designated for commercial. Councilwoman Mead said, I thought we had straightened it all out at that time. I remember her coming in and we spent a lot of time discussing it. Attorney said, I thought we had straightened it out too, well, it looks like the way we straightened it out was we acknowledged her use because we approved a future land use change to commercial. Now kind of jumping ahead, not to steal Vic's thunder.

Vic brings up this points in the Comp Plan which are valid points but unfortunately when you put in a map change, you kind of override your policies because your policies are where you're going to go on your generally designated property as opposed to your specific properties which have already designated. If this map is correct, which is the only thing I can go by. The current use is AG and I sent something out, I don't know if everybody got it. I emailed it to everybody. Raising dogs is considered animal husbandry and in Florida, animal husbandry is a general definition for AG activity, therefore the activity which they are proposing would be consistent with the current zoning on the property. Now as my understanding that the lady down there now has got these little yappy dogs which cause problems because like Vic is right there in the neighborhood. There's a difference between a permitted use and using the property in a permitted manner which operates to interfere with your neighbors use of their property. Those are 2 separate, distinct issues. For instance, in an AG area you can have a hog farm but that doesn't mean you can have the hog poop so close to your neighbor that he can't live in his house because it stinks so bad from the hog poop. I'm kind of saying some things that other people would be saying because of the situation we're in but I've talked with Mr. Taylor who is the attorney for the proposed property owner. These are going to be service dogs, so this is not a boarding kennel which is what I believe is what the lady is operating now. This is a training and I've talked to the prospective buyer and he says that their dogs aren't yappy dogs because they are trained not to do that. Whether or not it does or doesn't, doesn't make any difference. If he turns out to be raising yappy dogs, he can't raise yappy dogs because that's a violation that creates a public nuisance. Its kind of like, I don't know if ya'll recall the guy that bought the family fitness center. When he was here, I had a discussion with him about it because he's putting dogs in there and it's the same thing. If he can do it and the dogs aren't making noise then it's a permitted use but he can't have a permitted use that interferes with his neighbors quiet enjoyment of their property. With that, I'll answer any questions and then I'll turn it over to Vic for his presentation. Councilman Griffin asked, is he going to be raising dogs or just training dogs, because if he's just training dogs that's certainly not raising dogs. Attorney said, Lex, do you know the answer to that? Mr. Taylor said, he should be on the phone so he can answer that. I'm not sure on that distinction. James said, I'm James Marshall. We are set to close tomorrow and we wanted to be on this meeting. I'll kind of give you guys an overview of what the program is and how we got here and why we're looking for this property. My wife and daughter about 6 years ago started a program to raise service dogs for children with special needs. My oldest daughter was born profoundly deaf and when we were in Michigan, she wanted a service dog at that point. We were looking for a hearing assistance dog and it was very hard to find, very expensive and when we moved down here to Florida we got our first poodle and my daughter asked my wife if we could maybe breed that dog to do some service dogs for people. That's kind of how it started and its kind of grown from there. We currently live in Sorento on 5 acres. We are actually in an HOA. We don't have problems here. Are our dogs going to bark? Of course, they are going to bark every now and again if somebody pulls up, but are they going to be a consistent barking? No, I would stand for that, nor would a HOA. In regards to raising the dogs, yes, we do have a couple of litters a year because you have to have the dogs that you can train, but I know that the big concern is the actual kennel. In the words kennel and boarding. Boarding is something we wouldn't do. Our dogs are too valuable to even bring another dog onto the property. Also, we are waiting for the approval on a 501C3 for the program where it would be a non profit. We are going to have a trainer that is going to be living on the property

and that's kind of it. They are Bernese Mountain dogs and Poodles. They are not smaller dogs.

They are bigger dogs, so we still have our stuff here at our house and its definitely not going to be anywhere where people are going to bring their dogs to board. That would drive me crazy to be honest with you so that's our story. If you guys have any questions, I'll be happy to answer them. My wife was on but we're at the high school right now. Our kids go to school in Seminole County and their over there right now, it's my daughter's senior year. Councilman Griffin asked, you are doing this in Sorento at the present time? Mr. Marshall said yes, we are training here in Sorento. We have a lot of dogs that are in homes so that they actually live with families and once they're trained, they go to seizure alert dogs, diabetes alert dogs, children with autism, children with down syndrome as well some adults. We've got dogs that are with 911 victims. We've got 3 dogs with survivors of Stoney, the Stoneman Douglas shooting down there that happened a few years ago. 3 families that have our dogs that are survivors of that. We do a lot of that all over the world. Its not just in Florida. Councilman Griffin said I personally feel that something of this nature should be on 10 or 20 acres so that they don't disturb the neighbors because no matter what you do there's going to be some disturbance. Mr. Marshall said, somebody could have one dog and there might be a disturbance. Mayor asked, how many dogs do you generally train at a time? Mr. Marshall said, we only breed a few dogs. We only do 1 every 2 years but there might be 3 or 4 but a lot of that is done at our house. The dogs there will be 9-12 dogs. Mayor said, so you've got dogs at your house, you've got dogs here. What will the age of the dogs here be and where will they be in the process of being adopted out. In other words, how long would each dog you presume would be there? Mr. Marshall said, the dogs are, we've got a list of about 400 people that are waiting. They're not here for long. Dogs leave very early after training. We do have some older dogs, a few older dogs but the dogs themselves are in and out. Once they are trained they got to get to the home. Mayor asked, so what's the general length of time that you have the dog there? Mr. Marshall said, there are going to be dogs there 24/7. There will always be dogs there. There will never be a time that there won't be dogs. Councilwoman Evans asked, how much property is there? Councilman Vic said, almost 5 acres. Councilman Warren asked, Vic, what are you trying to accomplish with what you're doing? Councilman Szatkowski said, the dogs aren't the problem. The problem is the zoning on the commercial on Lake St., nonconforming with the area. Its all residential down Lake St. all the way from one end to the other except that one lot and across the road is all lakefront. Its nonconforming and noncompatible zoning on that one piece of property. Everything was zoned, they took up permits, had 6 commercial permits, 1 residential and they never took out any agriculture. The property was never zoned agriculture, cause it never needed agriculture zoning because the dogs were never considered live stock and that's the definition on that. The Comprehensive Plan on A11.1 and A1.21 incompatible land use and that's the part I'm not upset about, but need to get it straightened out. Take that commercial zoning off that one front piece of property. The back piece of property is residential and that's land locked. There's no exit to it except through that front piece of property. She tried to buy the end property from Harry Carter and he refused to sell it to her so it's a locked in area on the residential. Councilman Warren asked, would a variance satisfy the problem? Councilman Szatkowski said, you can't do a variance on commercial property. Councilman Warren said, I certainly can't contest that, I have no idea. He said something about an ordinance. Councilman Szatkowski said, I can read you all the ordinances if you want them. Councilman Warren said, we could build one that will satisfy your needs without going through a zoning change. Councilman Szatkowski said, like I say its noncompatible on the piece of property on Lake St. One piece of commercial on the whole mile and a half of the road there. Someone was speaking that did not identify herself.

When we did the Comp Plan and the lady was there, I can't tell you how many times the property was changed to agriculture because you cannot have 2 zonings on one piece of property so I don't know where all this other stuff is coming from because its supposed to be AG. All of it and I was supposed to be grandfathered in and there shouldn't be a problem. Councilwoman Mead said, if you're selling it, is he grandfathered in? The woman said, yes, that was the deal when we did all that stuff 2 years ago, a year ago. Attorney Sherar said, I remember there was a big discussion about this. We spent a lot of time on this property. I forget the name of the girl from Nefart that was up here. I think we spent one session just about on this property. Councilwoman Evans said her name was Lindsey. Attorney said, the only thing is this, despite everything we said and everything we talked about, unless somebody's got something that says different this is what we've got. You've got 2 things with land use. You have zoning and future land use. Your zoning is what you are today, your future land use is where you want to be. As you make zoning changes you're supposed to make them consistent with your future land use. According to the Zoning Map, the current zoning of that entire property plus a little square that appears not to be owned and the property across the street is AG. Everything in that area is low density residential. For some reason when we did the Comp Plan which people would tell you should have happened but you guys can vote anything you want, that everything in there should have gone to yellow but it didn't. There was a specific vote, I'm not saying I remember this, I'm just only looking at the result of why it happened. We took the front 1 or 2 acres of that property and we made it commercial. Probably shouldn't have done that, I don't know why we did it, but it got voted on. The property across the street which is AG probably should have been changed to low density residential on the Future Land Use Map, but it got kept as AG. If its an AG zoning, raising dogs would not be considered an inconsistent use and I've gone through our zoning chart and it says, regular AG activites. You go to the statute and look at how they define regular AG activities and that's in that case I sent you and its beyond ducks and chickens and sheep and those things that we eat. The Legislature of the State of Florida has not limited agriculture to specific animals. They only talk about animals that are beneficial for human beings. In that case I sent you the issue was whether or not bird raising, which in that case was exotic birds for pets was animals for the beneficial use of humans and they decided that birds based upon the testimony was animals for the beneficial use of humans. Based upon that case and what this guy says that he's doing it would be an AG activity. I think if we got taken to court it would be an AG activity but remember that has nothing to do with the way that he's doing it. It has to do with the specific. If what he does creates a nuisance, he's subject to sanctions just like everybody else that creates a nuisance. I think the way that this is, and I have to look at this as if we got taken to court, what would we be held to? What we would be held to is the current zoning is AG. His activity is a recognized AG activity and he can do it. The lady I think where the grandfathering comes in is Ms. Little that is currently running a commercial boarding operation but he's not going to do a commercial boarding operation. He's doing animal raising not boarding and those are 2 very distinct operations. Now if he wanted to go in there and start doing boarding, I think he would have a problem and would definitely have to go to a zoning change. Frankly I'll tell you, people board horses and if we were boarding horses we wouldn't be having this discussion. Councilman Vic said, she did have horses there. Attorney said, let me say this, I know it sounds like I'm advocating for one position, I'm trying to get information. There is this, because this came up in the discussion. You have to do what's called BMP, which are best management practices. Now if we were dealing with cows, we go to the University of Florida book they have a BMP for cows and it tells you 1 cow per acre. If the

proposition was, he's got 5 acres and he wants to run 10 cows in there, he could run cows but he couldn't run 10 cows because that's beyond best management practices. I did not look to see what BMP's were for dog raising. There may not even be BMP's for dog raising but I mean I hate to be more confusing than this already is but that's what I'm trying to say. I guess what I'm really saying is in my opinion, you've got to allow the use and if he doesn't do it the way he's supposed to be doing it he would be subject to either a violation of the zoning code because he's not using BMP's or creating a public nuisance. Unfortunately, that's not a case by case basis. I don't know why we got where we got. I know we sat there and talked this thing to death. When this first came up I had an impression in my mind which I was not able to sustain after going through the charts. I thought for sure the zoning in there had been changed from AG and I thought that we had done something else on the Future Land Use Map but I've got to default to the Future Land Use Map and the Zoning Map. Councilwoman Mead asked, assuming that you are correct that right now its zoned AG, and that the man has a perfect legal right to buy it and have his dogs on it. At what point, how do we get out of this circle between getting that back to residential where it should be and AG where he's perfectly legal to what he wants to now? Attorney said, on the back part of the property the Town could propose a zoning change from AG to residential and we would have to have a zoning hearing. We would be the applicant and its not a conflict of interest for the Town to be an applicant and have the Council sitting as a zoning board cause that's the way we are set up. That would change the back part of the property as far as the front part of the property on the Comp Plan its commercial. First, we would have to do a Comp Plan change from commercial to residential and then we would have to do a zoning change from AG to residential. Then you get into this issue about grandfathering. Grandfathering gets very complicated because what the basic principle behind grandfathering is you can't make a change, the general principle is you can't make a change that changes the value of a person's property because that's a taken, but that's a pretty broad net. For instance, I'll give you an example. In Lake Tahoe, they put a 15 year moratorium on construction. You can imagine the Town, everybody ran in an sued the government and said you took our property and the Supreme Court said no, they have only slowed down what you can use. They haven't taken it away because it was time bound by 15 years. We do not have a grandfathering ordinance. There are different general legal principles on grandfathering which apply differently. The problem we have on grandfathering on the front part is we have it currently designated commercial and I don't really think he's got a commercial activity. I really think his activity there is AG but for us to stop it the way it is now, we would run into an issue. If we changed the Future Land Use Map and the zoning it then becomes a different issue. Councilman Szatkowski asked, couldn't that just change the front to residential and the back to AG? Attorney said, based on the maps we wouldn't have to change the back. It's my understanding that the kennels that Mrs. Little has been using are in the front half. Councilman Szatkowski said, no, the trailer is in the front and the kennels are in the back. Mayor said, they live on the front part and the back part is dogs. Attorney asked, James is that right? James said, you live on the front part yes. The trailer is in the front of the property. Attorney asked, where are you going to be raising the dogs? When you and I talked maybe I got it backwards. Are you going to be raising the dogs in the back? James said, no its right by the, now there's a horse barn and then there's a little horse pasture. We're not doing anything back there right now. We're just doing right up at the front where everything is. Deputy Clerk said, the kennel out buildings are behind the trailer currently. Someone who didn't identify herself said, I can answer your question. The back part of the property is residential and right now there are no dogs on the residential part. There is 3 parcels.

The front 2 are commercial, I guess, although I was under the impression everything was AG now and the back one is residential and that's what I've been fighting for almost 30 years. I thought we had this under control with the Comp Plan that we did. Attorney said, I think when we did the Comp Plan, we made the front of it commercial because that was consistent with her current uses. The woman said, its always been commercial, always. Attorney said, so what you're asking for Vic, I've got to go according to the plans and Mrs. Little, I know you're going to sit there and tell me I don't know what I'm talking about but I'm looking at a piece of paper that's got designations on it. Forgive me if I'm going to say things that you think aren't right. I'm working off of a map that's got the coloring and I have to go by that map over what everybody else is saying. My opinion is subject to change because there might be a map or an ordinance out there that says otherwise. Right now, the zoning on all 3 parcels is agriculture. Mrs. Little said, correct. Attorney said, then that means what he's talking about doing in my opinion so long as there's not A. a BMP issue or B. bothering your neighbor issue, you can do the dog raising anywhere on the property. Mayor asked, well then where does the commercial and residential fit into everything being there, where does that come in? Attorney said, well what we could do is, the part that's in red on here, I'm pointing to the Future Land Use Map, where there's red. That part is currently AG but if the Town was the applicant for a zoning change, we could change the front part to commercial which is inconsistent with what Vic is talking about but that would be consistent with the map. If we wanted to change it to, if we wanted to make a Future Land Use Map change, a small scale Land Use Map change, we could do that and it would probably have to pass because all of the things that Vic is talking about in his presentation would come into ply about being consistent with the surrounding properties and those kind of things. Is everybody following me or am I losing you? Mayor said, where are we right now with Vic's question? Can they do what they want to do now? That's why we're here. Attorney said, the bottom line in as few words possible is, my opinion is dog raising is allowed on all the property because the current zoning is AG. Mayor said, see that's where I get confused. If its all AG, which you're saying everything there is. Where does residential and commercial on that property come in? When is that effective? Attorney said, the Future Land Use Map. For instance... Mayor said, when does future come effective, versus the AG? Attorney said, when someone makes an application. Councilwoman Mead said, it says 2030, does that mean the year 2030? Attorney said, well the 2030 is when we have to do the next review of the Comp Plan. Councilwoman Mead said, well then I guess we'll go through this all over again. Mayor said, maybe you Pat, I won't. Attorney said, let's take the back 2 or 3 acres. If he were to go in and say I want to zone it change to industrial. We could properly say no because the Future Land Use Map is low density residential. That's where it comes in on the back part and the front if he wanted to make any change other than commercial, we could deny it because that would be inconsistent with the Comp Plan. Mayor said, how did we get a piece of commercial in that whole residential area. All the way up and down that street on both sides. We got one little piece. Councilwoman Mead said, you had to have been here Joe. We spent hours and hours with all this and that's what we ended up with. Mayor said, I've been here since 09. I don't understand how we got one little red square in that whole neighborhood. Councilwoman Mead said, I thought we changed it, but apparently we didn't. Attorney said, do you want me to tell you what my recollection is? Yes. Somebody felt sorry for Mrs. Little that she had been doing it for so long and it wasn't fair to make it so that if she ever wanted to sell the property it would cause her a problem and I think that's what happened. Councilwoman Mead said, right now it looks like to me that legally this man can do what he wants to do with that

piece of property. Mayor and attorney said, because its agriculture. Attorney said, I mean we definitely said we want it changed from agriculture. Councilwoman Mead said, that may be but that didn't happen so here we are. Attorney said, but that actually is what the Future Land Use is supposed to be doing. We're saying this is what we want it to be and changing the back half to residential is 100% in compliance and made sense and all of the things that Vic brought up. The front part on the commercial, for all the reasons that Vic says. If we were doing a single site Future Land Use Map change all those things that Vic is talking about would come into play in your decision. Since we did this during the general review of the Comp Plan, the once every 25 year review, we decided to do that, we basically can override a lot of the policies. I mean we kicked the can down the road and we just kicked it in a direction we didn't think we were going to go. Councilwoman Mead asked, but you've given us your bottom line right? Attorney said, my bottom line is... Mayor said, right now its agriculture and its legal... Attorney said, is currently zoned AG and... Councilwoman Mead said, unless we want to get sued which we don't want to be sued. Attorney said, well but its also, Mrs. Little has certain rights and we can try and change that in the future but as it exists today, and the thing is this, even if the Town made and application there's a doctrine in land use zoning that if you put in an application before a change actually gets made and then the change gets made before your application gets approved, they've got to do you under the old rules not the new rules. Maybe that's too much information but anyway. So even if we changed it then he would be grandfathered because of the application process. Mayor said, so the bottom line is they can do it. Attorney said, the bottom line is if he wants a letter from the Town that says what can he do there, the letter would say the property is currently zoned AG and everything under section 90 that you can do in an AG, you can do. In my opinion, raising dogs is an agricultural activity but you need to do them in compliance with BMP and I don't know what the BMP's are for dogs. Councilman Warren said, you know Vic did a lot of work on this and a lot of research, what does he want to happen after all this research? Mayor said, I'll kind of speak, he just wants to make it right. Its up in the air now and Vic wants to make it right but I'm going to let Vic speak for himself. He's here. Councilman Szatkowski said, let me just read this to you what I had. Councilman Warren said, I've always respected the amount time and energy you put into these efforts of yours and it's a benefit to all of us but I just wondering, you did a lot of work on this and what were you hoping to be the end product? Councilman Szatkowski said, well I was just wanting Lake St. to be all residential like it should be from one end to the other and that was basically it. We got one piece of agriculture, we have that there that sets a precedent and we can put a piece of agriculture 2 blocks down where I live and there's 2 houses down and make that agriculture and put some other kind of thing in there. I'm trying to prevent that. Councilman Warren asked, Joe do you know were we planning on revisiting this anytime in the future. I mean if there's something wrong with (unintelligible). Mayor said, Doc my understanding is we have to have a consensus tonight. This gentleman and his wife are having a closing tomorrow. Councilwoman Evans said, my theory is if he's doing some good for some very needy people, he's going to abide by the noise issues. They're not going to raise noisy dogs to be placed in homes with special needs children. Let the man have his nonprofit, he's trying to go for a nonprofit right? Mayor said, yeah, he is and CarrieAnn all that makes all the sense in the world. Nobody is going to disagree. All we got to do tonight, if we listen to Craig its all agriculture right now what this gentleman and his wife want to do. It fits under agriculture. I understand why Vic's here because I know what Vic has put up with since he's been there. James said, I understand Vic's concern as well, being 2 houses down. I wouldn't put up with it if the dogs on our property barked, I wouldn't.

Am I going to tell you that they're going to come there when they're first there and you're not going to hear any barking? No, I can't make that guarantee but is it going to be controlled and will last maybe a day and they'll bark once in a while, sure. I can't make a guarantee that they're never going to bark. I mean dogs bark when people pull up. But, like I said, I wouldn't put up with it, nor would my neighbors in an HOA down here. Put up with it at all. Councilman Szatkowski said, that part wouldn't bother me. What happens the dogs start barking at 4 o clock in the morning and continue till noon. That's the part that bothers me. Attorney said, and that's a valid thing but that's an enforcement. Let me say, there's something that I'm thinking of, it might be a little off, but I got to say this. Whatever the real status of zoning and the Future Land Use Map is, is what controls. I've said a couple of times, I'm relying on these maps. My recollection was a little bit different, but I have to rely on these maps. I want everybody, the people from the Town, Mr. Marshall's attorney and Mr. Marshall. They built a building in New York that was 35 stories and the residents went crazy. They finished the building, a guy found that the zoning on the building did not allow 35 stories. They had drawn the map wrong. They went to court and the court said, its what the Council voted not what some bureaucrat drew on a map and they took 10 stories off of a building that had been built in the middle of New York City. That was on Manhattan so you can imagine what that was like. The reason I'm saying that is this, if somebody digs in there Mr. Marshall and I'm telling your lawyer, and they find out that this thing was not zoned AG, there will be a problem. I don't want somebody to come back to me and say well you told us. Yes, I said based upon this map the way its drawn. We can't find the original zoning ordinances. I don't know what they said. If the minutes that Vic dug up from 1993 are accurate, you know it should be commercial on the front and who knows what its supposed to be on the back but we don't have that, so I just want to make sure everybody understands that if there's any questions about that, we address those now because I don't want somebody coming to me and saying well you said this. No, what I said was, based upon the best information I have, my opinion is and Kelly raises her hand, so I'll shut up. Deputy Clerk said, I just want everyone to know that on the Putnam County Property Appraiser's the property is currently zoned commercial and residential so that conflicts with our map that we have as well. Attorney said, yes and I talked to Clay Davis down at the Property Appraiser's office because I saw that and I asked him where they got that and he said, we don't know probably from you guys. They aren't our official records keeper. They're doing assessments for property tax rolls but somewhere, somebody gave them that. Whether or not someone at the GIS dept. at the County looked at the wrong map because what they're talking about is consistent with the Future Land Use Map, I don't know. I was hoping that he would say, Oh, because I've done this with Clay before, why does this map look this way and he pulls out a document and he tells me why it looks that way. I was hoping he was going to do that and he couldn't do that. All he could say is, that's the best information we have. Councilman Griffin said, I personally don't feel that Vic and his neighbors should be held for the incompetence of previous councils. If that's true. Attorney said, let me say this Jim, I think using the word incompetent is not fair. I was here, arguments were made in many different directions. We spent a lot of time on this. This wasn't like somebody said, oh let's do it this way and 5 minutes later we were done. We spent a lot of time on this issue. There's a lot of different policy considerations that went into it. 7 years ago, the Council decided it was the right decision. I might have disagreed with it, but I'm not going to sit there and say that they weren't competent. They certainly had discussed it to the fullest ability that we had to discuss it. Today is today, it isn't 7 years ago. Mayor said, and just because 1 person doesn't agree with somebody else doesn't make the other person incompetent.

Councilman Griffin, but you know when you put a commercial property right in the middle of low residential and its such a small piece of property that just doesn't fit. Attorney said, but Jim just to give you a, I mean you're right. The general principle of what you're saying is right, but we also used to have and maybe we still have a crab business behind the Community Center. It's the same thing. Why is there a crab business behind the Community Center? Well there was a crab business because in 1920 somebody was running a crab business there and nobody cared. Councilwoman Mead said, Robbie Shoals owned a crab factory behind the CC. Attorney said, I don't know if you remember, we fought about that for a long time. I remember Lindsey going like nobody has a crab thing in the middle of town. The middle of town has changed since 1920 or whenever that crab place went in there it might have been later. I only bring that up Jim just to indicate that you know, we were doing something back then, this is something different. Back then we were mainly looking at a boarding situation and a lady that had been there for a long time. This is a totally different situation. You know we're human beings, we do the best we can. We've all already established that a camel is horse designed by a committee. Lex Taylor said, I'm the attorney for Mr. Marshall and I don't want to be in a spot where I'm making anything worse, and I certainly don't want to say anything bad about Ms. Little. I think you're going to be very happy to have Mr. Marshall in the community. He's got a good community service. I feel like his use of the property is going to be a lot better if its not used as a kennel and a boarding where you have dogs that are not used to being there. Being upset and being there all night. Instead you have dogs that use training to be quiet and to be soothing for kids with special needs. I think you'll be happy to have them in the community and I think its going to be an improvement for the neighbors. If we have to work out some zoning things to get this back to residential in the long run. There's a process for that but today, this is an agricultural use. The case law that has been provided by your city attorney is right on and still good. He would like to get this done. I think he's going to be a good neighbor and a good improvement and the type of person you're going to want in the neighborhood. I hope that you take everything to heart. He's been in an HOA and be able to function in an HOA with HOA neighbors. One of the reasons I don't live in an HOA is that's just usually awful. I'm assuming he'll be good to his word but if he's not there's still nuisance law and some other things that can pop in. I do think we should try to move this forward if we can. I'm happy to answer questions if I can help. Mayor said, ok well I think we really beat this a lot tonight. I'm a little bit more clear than I was before. I need to be careful, I've got Vic sitting next to me here. I was 1000% coming in tonight on Vic's side and against putting more dogs in. I figured it was the neighborhood's way of getting out of a situation none of them have enjoyed being in all these years and it has nothing to do with the people that owned that business. It has to do with the dogs themselves but after listening to Craig and everything we got here in color on these maps. Its all getting a little bit more clear and not personal and its what's right and what's wrong and I think its come out to me 180° difference in saying if AG they can do it and we can't say no. James said, I'm not familiar with low density residential. Mayor said, that's 2 houses on 1 acre of land, that's all. James said, ok I just wanted to make sure because I've look at some of the properties in the area and I want to make sure that at some point in the next possibly year we can actually put a physical home on that property and not a trailer. Mayor said, you have 5 acres there. James said, I just want to make sure we don't run into, because when I hear low density we only have a trailer on it, I didn't know and I just want to make sure that we'd rather have a home actually built on there. Mayor said, listen, please don't try to confuse the issue more tonight. Councilman Vic said, agriculture is 1 house on 5 acres. Mayor asked, Craig where are we at here sir? The Council needs your guidance so

we can finish this up. Attorney said, officially the way this got started is he came to Donna for a Zoning Letter. We're kind of doing this out of turn but giving the amount of money the man's investing, my without objection from the council, I'm going to tell the Town Zoning Official which is Donna, the Town Clerk that she can issue a letter that says the current zoning is AG and so long as BMP's are followed, dog raising is permitted in that zoning activity. Councilman Warren said, I make a Motion to that effect. Mayor said, Doc I don't think we need to vote on it because its whatever the law is, it is what it is. We're not here to change the law. We just need to do it properly I think, but I would say we really, truly need a consensus of everybody. Attorney said, under other circumstances Joe I would agree with you but like I say because of the kind of sensitivity of this, and even though what you guys are voting on would be nonbinding if it went to court, I would just like the comfort. I know that Jim's got concerns, so I think just to be fair to Mr. Marshall he should see where we are. Mayor said, ok so let's just move forward. Somebody just wanted to make a Motion? Make your motion Doc. Councilman Warren said, I leave the wording up to Craig. I say that we provide them with our activities this evening and our support of whatever zoning, I guess if its agricultural with the 2 front pieces. Mayor said, alright, we've done this before Doc, I'll let Craig describe the Motion and you just say that's your Motion. Attorney said, the Motion would be that the Council at this time recognizes that the zoning of the property is agriculture and that so long as the dog raising is done consistent with the ordinances and Florida Statute it is not a prohibited activity. Mayor asked, is that your Motion Doc? Councilman Warren said, that's perfect. Councilwoman Evans seconded the Motion. Mayor asked anymore discussion. Mayor called seat 3 CarrieAnn, she said Yay, seat 2 is absent, seat 1 is Doc, he said Yes, seat 4 Pat, she said Yay, seat 5 Jim, he said Yay, seat 6 Vic. he said Yes and the Mayor is Yes. Mayor said, we have 5 yes' and 1 absent. No sorry we have 6 yes' and 1 absent. Thank you everybody. James said, Vic I will reach out to you so you can know us a little more.

Mayor said, we have this problem with the beach. The water is contaminated with feces. We have no idea where its coming from. Our proper levels are between 60 and 80, we're ok. We're sitting at 1180, its not ok. You can't go in there and swim. I don't believe this Town is responsible to find out where this problem is coming from. We're responsible for the beach. We're on a Federal Grant for that beach for 25 years. We have to open it up, we can't close it but I can't open it up with the lake problem. We don't even know how far it goes. We just know its right there at the beach. We don't know how far east or west it goes. We don't know how far across the lake it goes, if it goes, we don't know. I would like for, somebody's got to be a lot smarter than me to get people above us to get this thing done and get it done properly. I think it's the Department of Environmental Protection should come in and do something, but you know if it costs us a few bucks for our Attorney Craig Sherar to get in and do this thing legally. To put the fire under somebody's butt, its got to get fixed and not by us. I believe he's the one that has to force someone to do something here. We can't just let it go. Councilwoman Mead asked, have you looked to the Lake Broward Association for their assistance. Mayor said, no I haven't, no. Councilwoman Mead said, well we should. Mayor said, we can do that. Councilwoman Mead said, cause they started the Lake Watch and I would think they'd be concerned. Mayor said, you're probably right, there's probably a couple of people on the council that may be on that. Jim's on that. Attorney said, based upon one of the emails I saw. I think Donna tried to get a hold of DEP. Probably we should start with water management district first and see if they can do anything. Maybe get a hold of Bruce and see if he knows who we should



get a hold of. Mayor said, I already talked to Bruce and he said they don't do it. Councilwoman Mead said, you need to talk to Phillip Rowe, the President of the Lake Broward Association. He's the one who goes around the lake and takes water samples. Attorney said, you know we're ahead of a legislative session, maybe we could get Perry. There's a guy that's our legislative rep, maybe we could get some money. I know they always have something for clean water and if the Lake Broward Assoc. kind of gets into it, there's an outfit called River Keepers. They generally are more concerned with the river, but they may be a source of somebody that will come out and do water testing for us. I think, unscientifically, somebody's got a septic tank dumping straight into the lake. Its probably down at that end of the lake because that end tends to be a little more ponded off from the rest of the lake. If you took a water sample in the main part of the lake and it was low and you took one there then you're definitely looking at somebody living along. Don't the Griffin's have lake property? Probably them. Mayor said, it probably is. Attorney said, see he didn't object, he knows he got caught. Mayor said, I know the sample that did come through, the west side of the beach was a lot worse than the east side. If you're standing at the beach looking out at the lake, the left hand side was way worse on the sample testing than the right hand side. Attorney said, I've got a lake property and we got a weed problem because the wind blows in our direction. The guy opposite us from the lake has nothing and we got all the weeds so it could be the way. It gets to be complicated. Councilman Griffin said, the septic at the trailer park possibly. Mayor said, it could possibly be there, or it could possibly anywhere along there but not necessarily the trailer people. Attorney asked, does the trailer park have a water treatment system or are they on individual tanks? Councilman Griffin said, its not me I have a 5 section for a 3 bedroom. Mayor said, well that's not the question here and listen guys I really, it's not funny it's a serious problem. It's got to get fixed. It's not us laypeople that's going to fix this thing. There's somebody responsible for it. It's a State lake, there's somebody responsible for that lake to get it clean. I want the Council to approve for Craig to just go forward and something's got to get done. Attorney said, does anybody know if the trailer park is on a water treatment system or is on individual septic tanks. Kelly and Vic said, I believe individual, not sure. Attorney said, alright well if you guys want me to look into it I'll look into it. Mayor said, alright that's the way I'm going to leave it. You can't just hang out here any longer. I'm going to give Craig approval to investigate what he can through whomever and let's get this thing fixed.

With that, the last thing we have here is if anybody wants to discuss anything at all on Covid-19. Councilwoman Evans said, I wish that I would have known that we were allowed to come to the Town Hall for this meeting because I would be there and not here. Mayor said, you know something, I thought Donna put the word out that we're having it here. Councilwoman Mead said it has it on here by teleconference, it doesn't have anything about meeting at the Town Hall. That's why Doc said he's surprised, cause I would have been at the Town Hall had I known we could go. Mayor said, I was certainly wishing everybody was at the town here for the 2 main things tonight which was the lake water and for the Lake St. property. Councilwoman Evans said, half of these emails that you guys are talking about from the lawyer and from Vic, I'm not getting these so we need to figure out why I'm not getting some of those emails. Councilwoman Mead said, I didn't get anything from Craig either. Councilman Griffin said, I didn't either. Councilwoman Evans said, I'm not real happy about people picking and choosing which emails we can get and which ones we can't get. Mayor said, me either. I didn't get any of them. Attorney said, Pat I may have forgotten you. As soon as you said that I was thinking I missed



you. CarrieAnn, I thought. I will go back. Councilwoman Mead said, its not CarrieAnn its all of us. Joe didn't get it. Attorney said, Joe didn't get it? Mayor said, no, and I usually get all your emails. Attorney said, well I shouldn't admit this but never underestimate my ability to hit send and run out of the house and not realize that I spelled the word the tha and the spell check stopped it from going out. I will check on that, if nobody got it I think that's what happened. I will look into it, I'm sorry. Mayor said, other than that I don't have anything here. There's no meetings, there's no nothing next month except for our which the date for us next month is September 8th and unless anything changes, it will be at the Council chambers for the Council. Anybody outside the Council that wants any interest in the Town Council meeting will call in. If there's a change to that you'll be notified of that. Right now, please everybody come here. With that does anybody else have anything that you want to talk about on the Council? Councilman Warren said, I will definitely do teleconference. Councilwoman Mead said, the calendar, its got September 7th and 8th as Monday. I thought our September meetings were on a Monday. Mayor said, you know something Pat, you're right, because of the commission and the end of the fiscal year. Vic said, Monday is the 8th. Councilwoman Evans asked, is that Labor Day? Mayor said no it couldn't be. Councilwoman Mead said, we got a notice saying the meeting will be at 5:30 on the 7th? Is that the Council meeting or the budget meeting? Councilwoman Evans said, the 7th is Labor Day. Mayor went over the upcoming meetings. There was discussion about the meetings. Clerk said, this is Donna. Just to clear this up there actually is a budget workshop the Tuesday when I return, that would be on the 18th. There is also on the 7th, which I didn't realize it was Labor Day, my mistake, the 7th is our first actual budget reading on the Ordinance. We cannot do it on the 8th because that is when either the School Board or Putnam County is doing it. Councilwoman Mead said, that's why we don't have a Town council meeting in September on the second Tuesday. Clerk said, well we do, the 8th is our Town Council meeting. Mayor said, Donna I don't think legally we can have it on the Tuesday. Every year we have it on that Monday because of the County Commission. Clerk said, that is just for the budget meeting, you cannot have your budget meeting on the same day. Councilwoman Mead said, we've never had the Town Council meeting on the second Tuesday in September. Mayor said, yeah, never had one. Clerk said, we did last year. Mayor said, no we haven't had one since 09 when I came on the Council. Clerk said, I will check that when I get back. Mayor said, we're going to send out a new calendar to everybody. It's not here when the budget meeting, what Donna just told us was the 18th at. Kelly said 5:30 and Clerk said, 6 o'clock. Clerk said, I sent out a couple of emails to you all saying that I would like to have our last budget workshop on the 18th after I returned. Councilwoman Mead said, yes that's what you said, that's what I've got. Clerk said, I will try and change it from Labor Day to the 9th. I will let you guys know. I only jumped on here in case you needed something from me. Councilman Warren said, there is no vacation for this Clerk. Mayor said, Donna don't look into it until next week, enjoy your vacation. Clerk said, thank you.

Councilwoman Evans made a motion to adjourn.

Questions and comments. - None

Upcoming events: Were reviewed from the packet.

Councilman Warren made a Motion to adjourn. Adjourned at 7:29 pm.

NOTICE OF

APPLICATION FOR

TAX DEED

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, that <u>FLORIDA TAX LIEN MANAGEMENT</u> <u>LLC</u> the holder of the following certificate has filed said certificate for a tax deed to be issued thereon. The certificate number and year of issuance, the description of the property, and the names in which it was assessed are as follows:

Certificate Number <u>0017344</u> 2018

Year of Issuance

Description of Property:

BLAKES S/D ADD NO 1 MB3 P113, BLK 3 LOTS 8 9 10 11 PARCEL NUMBER 31-11-27-0620-0030-0080

Name in which assessed SAPP MARSHALL W.

All of said property being in the County of Putnam, State of Florida.

Unless such certificate or certificates shall be redeemed according to law the property described in such certificate or certificates will be sold to the highest bidder ONLINE at www.putnam.realtaxdeed.com on the 14th day of October, 2020, at 10:00 A.M.

Dated this 28th day of August, 2020

TIM SMITH CLERK, CIRCUIT COURT PUTNAM COUNTY, FLORIDA

THE COUNTY

By: <u>/s/ Debbie Wilkinson</u> Deputy Clerk



NOTICE TO REDEEM TAX CERTIFICATE

Date: August 28, 2020

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN:

An Application for Tax Deed has been made on the property described in the notice enclosed herewith:

According to our records, you own or appear to have some interest in this property.

The Estimated Cost to redeem is \$2,869.32 for County Taxes and other costs for the years 2017, 2016, 2018, and current year 2019.

If you wish to redeem this property, you must do so before October 14, 2020; otherwise under the provisions of Florida Statutes, Chapter 197.542, the same will be sold to the highest bidder. Redemption should be made to the Tax Collector and made payable to the Tax Collector and mailed to P.O. Box 1339, Palatka, Florida, 32178-1339.

Remit the above amount of Money Order or Certified Check only and return the enclosed notice with your remittance for identification of your property.

Property assessed on the latest tax roll as homestead property shall include, in addition to the amount of money required for an opening bid on non-homestead property, an amount equal to one-half of the latest assessed value of the homestead.

Sincerely,

T.D. 20180017344

TIM SMITH CLERK, CIRCUIT COURT

By: <u>/s/ Debbie Wilkinson</u> Deputy Clerk NO PERSONAL CHECKS ACCEPTED



MITTAUER & ASSOCIATES, INC. 580-1 WELLS ROAD ORANGE PARK, FL 32073 904-278-0030



Invoice 20351

BILL TO

Town of Pomona Park 1775 U.S. Highway 17 South Pomona Park, FL 32181

DATE 08/04/2020 PLEASE PAY \$11,160.00

DUE DATE 08/24/2020

M&A PROJECT NO.

9512-11-1

DESCRIPTION AMOUNT

CDBG 21 NR SIDEWALK & PARK IMPROVEMENTS TOWN OF POMONA PARK, FLORIDA

Engineering services concerning the CDBG 21 NR Sidewalk & Park Improvements project for the Town of Pomona Park including progress toward engineering design services during the period ending July 31, 2020.

TOTAL LUMP SUM CONTRACT AMOUNT: \$94,000.00

READINESS-TO-PROCEED PHASE - LUMP SUM CONTRACT AMOUNT: \$59,800

Item A. Preliminary Engineering, \$2,600

Item B. Basic Engineering Services, \$37,200

Item C. Additional Engineering Services. \$20,000

(Geotechnical Investigation, \$7,500 | Permitting, \$12,500)

CONSTRUCTION PHASE - LUMP SUM CONTRACT AMOUNT: \$34,200

Item D. Basic Engineering Services, \$10,000

Item E. Resident Project Representative Services, \$24,200

AMOUNT PREVIOUSLY INVOICED: \$2,600.00

Amount Earned This Period

11,160.00

Thank you for your business.

TOTAL DUE

\$11,160.00

THANK YOU.



Town of Pomona Park Ordinance 2016-15

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF POMONA PARK, FLORIDA, AMENDING THE TOWN SCHEDULE OF ADMINISTRATIVE AND ZONING FEES.

WHEREAS, The Town of Pomona Park Charter indicates all fees shall be set by ordinance, and;

WHEREAS, some public relations services will be provided without charge to the public but when fees are charged, administrative fees should be defined relative to administrative cost and cost of services, and;

WHEREAS, the Town Council directs the Town Clerk to create and follow a fee schedule that will be reviewed annually during the budget process.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ENACTED BY THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF POMONA PARK:

Section 1. Purpose

Administrative fees shall be reviewed annually as part of the budget process. The administrative department has authority to waive nominal fees for the purpose of public relations. When fees are to be charged, the following fee schedule shall be followed:

Single-sided copies, up to 8 ½" x 14"

Double- sided copies, up to 8 ½" x 14"

Color copies 1-9 copies

Color copies 10-49 copies

Color copies 50 or more

1.5 each

2.20 each

\$1.00 per page

\$.75 per page

\$.75 per page

Two sided color copies are priced as 2 pages

Photographs on photo paper \$2.00 per page

Larger size copies- Based on actual cost of duplication

Certified copy of a public record - \$1.00 in addition to actual copy cost

Local or toll free fax, & incoming fax, \$1.00 per page Long Distance fax, outgoing \$2.00 per page

Community Center rental, town residents, \$125 rental & \$150 refundable damage deposit Community Center rental, non-town resident \$200 rental & \$150 refundable damage deposit Community Center rental, non-profit organizations \$100 refundable deposit. They must show proof of non-profit status.

Notary service, town residents, no charge. Notary service, non-residents \$10 fee.

Voluntary Annexation \$300.00



Demolition zoning letter	No Charge
Commercial Other than Residential Zoning Letter when site	e plan is needed
	\$ 100.00
Commercial Other than Residential Zoning Letter when site	e plan is not needed
(roof replace, etc.)	\$ 20.00
One or two unit residential dwellings Zoning Letter	\$ 60.00
Residential Zoning Letter other than dwelling	\$ 20.00
Certificate of Occupancy	\$ 20.00
Certificate of Concurrency	\$ 50.00
Appeal	\$ 150.00
Variance Application, including concurrency letter	\$ 200.00 plus public notice cost
Special Exception Application, including concurrency lette	r
	\$ 200.00 plus public notice cost
Subdivision Preliminary Plan Review	\$ 150.00
Subdivision Final Plat Approval plus concurrency letter	\$200.00 plus public notice cost
Planned Unit Development Application plus concurrency le	stter \$ 350.00
Land Use Change Amendment	\$ 800.00

Section 2. Severability

Each phrase, sentence, paragraph, section or other provision of this Ordinance is severable from all other such phrases, sentences, paragraphs, sections and provisions. Should any phrase, sentence, paragraph, section or provision of this Ordinance be declared by the courts to be unconstitutional or invalid, such declaration shall not affect any other portion or provision of this Ordinance.

Section 3. Conflicts

All ordinances or resolutions, or parts thereof, in conflict herewith are hereby superceded or repealed to the extent of such conflict.

Section 4. Effective Date

This Ordinance shall take effect immediately upon final passage as provided by law.

	YEAS	NAYS	ABSENT OR NOT VOTING
PASSED ON FIRST READING:		0	0
PASSED ON SECOND READING	i:		O

DULY ADOPTED AT A PUBLIC HEARING THE 9th DAY OF August, 2016. TOWN OF POMONA PARK

Cindy Hair, Town Clerk

APPROVED AS TO FORM

Craig Sherar Town Attorney

Town of Pomona Park, Ordinance 2016-15 end



All events are cancelled except Town Council Meeting and conversation with the Mayor until further notice of the Mayor	sation with the Mayor until further notice of the Mayor
Neighborhood Watch	Thursday, September 10, 2020 - 5:30pm
Conversation with the Mayor	Saturday, September 12, 2020- 7-9am
Final Budget Hearing	Monday, September 21, 2020 - 5:30pm
First Saturday Breakfast	Saturday, October 3, 2020 - 8-10am
Beautification Meeting	Monday, October 5, 2020- 10am
Town Council Meeting	Tuesday, October 14, 2020 - 6pm